Minutes

Woolsey Corner Board Meeting

February 25, 2013

Location: Common Room, Woolsey Corner

Present:  Rebecca Stuebe, President; Marian Pierce, Secretary; Susie Meadows, Treasurer; John Brawand; Erika Huston; Alice Forsythe; Katie Steinhauer and Francine Martin

Others Present:  Scott Forsythe, Andrea Klopfenstein, Association Manager

Meeting called to order at 5:34 pm.
Agenda Topic 1: Approval of past minutes.

Action/Decision:  All past meeting minutes were approved. 

Agenda Topic 2: Approval of agenda for today's meeting: everyone approved.
Agenda Topic 3: Setting the budget for 2013. This discussion was led by Andrea Klopfenstein, our association manager.

Carson Horton, who did our reserve study, recommended that we put $4000 into the reserves in 2013. Andrea explained each line item on the budget and we discussed how we could cut and adjust items on budget in order to both come up with $4000 for the reserves and fund critical items on the budget. During the course of this discussion, Francine mentioned the high cost of our water bill last year. She doesn’t think the water bill is fair and would like to submeter water usage. Our documents are not set up to allow submetering, so Andrea called an attorney she knows at Vial Fotheringham. He thought we'd have to amend our governing documents if we wanted to charge people for submetering. Right now our HOA dues pay for water usage and those dues are set based on percentage of ownership. Therefore, we're paying for water based on percentage of ownership. We tabled that discussion for now and made other decisions on the budget.
Decision/action: The major decisions were:

1) To cut janitorial help in the budget; that will save us $500 a year. We will clean the common room ourselves. We will need to discuss how to arrange to do this.
2)  To spend only $180 over 4 months on landscaping help (with a landscaper working 3 hours a month for four months, for a total of 12 hours at $15/hr). We decided to all pitch in and do landscaping ourselves. We will need to discuss how we are going to divvy up the work.
3) To increase the HOA dues retroactively to January 1, 2013, to the amounts agreed on (these are listed on 2013 approved budget Andrea emailed us). Each member has 90 days to retroactively pay the dues they owe. During our discussion of this dues increase, Andrea said that as a general rule, dues should increase by inflation. The dues increase we agreed on this year is higher than a usual dues increase, but in subsequent years, it should be lower. She mentioned that Carson factored in a dues increase for us when he did our reserve study.
Note: During the course of the discussion on the budget, Francine said that she would like water usage to be submetered because she doesn’t think the water bill is fair. Our documents are not set up to allow submetering, so Andrea called an attorney she knows at Vial Fotheram. He thought we'd have to amend our governing documents if we wanted to charge people for submetering. Right now our HOA dues pay for water usage, and those dues are set based on percentage of ownership. Therefore, we're paying for water based on percentage of ownership. We tabled discussion of that issue since we had to finalize the budget. 
Agenda Topic 4: Our current treasurer, Susie Meadows, is moving away and selling her unit. We discussed who is going to replace Susie.

Decision: Since we have an association manager, we decided to hold off and elect a new treasurer at our annual meeting in March, when we elect our other new officers. 
Agenda topic 5: Should we adopt a code of conduct? 

I (Marian) proposed we adopt a code of conduct to apply to in-person interactions and a second code of conduct to apply to emails. For the purpose of discussing this, I obtained three different possible codes of conduct obtained from different sources; they were:

From Robert's Rules of Order, pg. 43 (this is for in person meeting discussions):  "Debate must be confined to the merits of the pending question. Speakers must address their remarks to the chair, maintain a courteous tone, and - especially in reference to a divergence of opinion--should avoid injecting a personal note into debate. To this end, they must never attack or make any allusions to the motives of members. As already noted, speakers should refer to officers by title and should avoid the mention of other members' names as much as possible."

Extrapolating from that, and with input from an expert, I wrote the following for in-person meetings:

1) We will assume the good intentions of everyone in the building and act from that.

2) We will maintain a courteous tone in our meetings, and discuss matters using our indoor voices.

3) We will not attack members or make allusions to their motives.

4) We will take responsibility for our feelings and own them. We will not blame others for our feelings.

5) The chair is empowered to remove members from meetings after three violations of these rules.

Here are guidelines for in-person meetings from Becca's workplace which we may want to adapt or adopt:

• Begin and end on time

• Maintain a sense of humor.

• Act in a positive, respectful and constructive manner.

• Compliment each other and celebrate efforts and successes.

• Assume others have good intentions. Disagree with the idea, not the person.

• Create effective meetings through participation, preparation and attentive listening.

• Take initiative and ask for help when needed.

• Bring problems to the team, accept ownership and support team decisions.

• Openly and enthusiastically share knowledge and ideas, and provide appropriate feedback.

For email correspondence regarding HOA matters:

1) We will maintain a courteous tone in our emails.

2) If possible, we will bring problems or concerns which we feel upset about to our in person meetings, and work on those concerns cooperatively.

3) We will not single out any member of the community for personal criticism in our emails to the HOA members on HOA matters.

4) We will not attack, belittle, or denigrate other members in emails.

5) If someone on the receiving end of an email feels the email is in violation of these rules, he or she is not obligated to respond.

I (Marian) argued that we need a code of conduct. Rebecca, Alice, John, Erika and Katie expressed interest in possibly adopting a code. Francine strongly objected to adopting a code. After a sometimes heated discussion of this topic for the time limit allowed, no consensus on whether or not to adopt a code of conduct was reached.  

Agenda Topic 6: Erika got one quote on the cost of fencing (she was not able to obtain other quotes because no other companies got back to her), and passed it around for everyone to look at. The cost of fencing the back and sides of the building would be about $5000, which we can’t afford. Also, the fencing company who came out to look at our building said the yellow and red markings on side of the building show where the gas lines are, and he would be very nervous about putting a fence along sides of building because there is so little room.

We discussed doing barrier fencing in front of the electrical units in the back, and putting fencing around Erika's back patio.
Decision: we're going to try to get estimates on the cost of doing cedar fencing as a barrier just in front of the heating units in the back of the building, and also the cost of gating off Erika’s back patio (unit 103). 

Erika said she will also talk to Eli about possibility of paying his crew to help us put in fencing. 

Agenda Topic 7: Final item: landscaping and side yard. The side yard belongs to the city, and they can take it back at any time. We aren’t allowed to put any structures on it or place ready-made structures on it, but we are responsible for basic maintenance because our property abuts it. We're not allowed to build structures but we can  One option is giving it back to the Seeds of Harmony garden, but we’d have to ask them to move the fence. 
Decision: Alice does not want us to give the side yard back to the Seeds of Harmony garden because it would mean the gardeners would be right outside the windows of her unit. She also wanted to be able to sit outside there when company comes over and enjoy the view. Susie, Rebecca, Katie, Marian and Erika also don’t want to give the land back. Alice and Susie suggested that we plant native plants on side as a ground cover, since. We decided that those in the group who want to plant and maintain the side yard set a date to meet separately (this meeting has since been held). 

We tentatively set our next board meeting date for March 25, 2013 at 6 pm. This date and time was later confirmed by everyone. This meeting will be the annual meeting, conducted by Andrea, followed by a board meeting to elect new officers.   

The meeting was adjourned at 7:22 pm.

Minutes prepared by Marian Pierce
